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College Town Apartments is a large apartment 
complex located close to the University. College 
Town Apartments are owned and managed by a local 
family, the Spencers. The Spencers have several 
rental properties in the area. College Town 
Apartments have several types of units, including 
four-bedroom, three-bedroom, two-bedroom, and 
one-bedroom apartments. The most common unit is 
the two-bedroom, one-bathroom unit. 
 
You and Pat are both in your third year at the 
University. You met each other through mutual 
friends, and share common interests in many areas. 
Approximately four months ago, you and Pat moved 
into Unit 4C in College Town Apartments. The two 
of you signed a one-year lease and moved into a two-
bedroom, one-bathroom apartment. The monthly 
rent, which you and Pat agreed to split each month, is 
$950. 
 
In the past four months, you and Pat have 
experienced many problems. In the past week, the 
situation between you and Pat reached a boiling 
point. 
 
For the past four months, Pat has asked you for your 
half of the rent ($475), and then Pat has mailed in a 
single check to the Spencers. You are not sure why 
Pat insisted upon paying the rent this way, but agreed 
to do things as Pat wanted in an effort to be 
easygoing. Last week, you put the check in the usual 
place on Pat’s desk inside an envelope, about two 
days before the rent was due. Today, you got an 
email from the Spencers, which stated that only half 
of the rent had been paid and that a late charge of $20 
per day was being assessed. The letter explained that 
it was not the Spencers’ responsibility to collect 
partial rent from each tenant — both tenants are held 
responsible for the full rent. The normal late charge is 
$40 per day on late rent, but the Spencers indicated 
that since half the rent had been received, they would 
charge only $20 per day. By the time you received 

the letter, five days had passed — that meant $100 
had to be paid today! 
 
You were stunned: Why hadn’t Pat sent in your 
money? Had Pat purposefully done this? You felt 
really upset about the situation and went off to the 
library to study and cool off before confronting Pat 
that evening. You were particularly upset because Pat 
had sent you two text messages saying “rent check 
ready”. You wondered why he/she would send 
identical messages telling you that the check was 
ready then not send in the check!  At first you were 
surprised that Pat sent you those messages—he/she 
had never done so before—but then you chalked it up 
to Pat being his/her awkward self. While at the 
library, you thought about the terrible disadvantage 
and discrepancy in the apartment situation: Pat is 
around all of the time, with his/her stuff everywhere. 
You have to go elsewhere to study and see friends; 
you do not even use the kitchen; everything has to be 
done Pat’s way. You always agreed to do things Pat’s 
way — and now this! 
 
When you got home that night, Pat had already gone 
to bed. You suspected that Pat was avoiding the 
confrontation. You knocked on Pat’s door and said 
that the two of you should talk about the situation 
because otherwise another day would pass, and that 
would be another $20 in late charges. At first, Pat did 
not answer the knock on the door or your request to 
talk. Then you knocked louder and finally opened the 
door to the room. Pat started shouting about a 
midterm the next morning and that precious sleeping 
time was being wasted. Apparently, Pat had waited 
until the last minute to study for the midterm and had 
to do everything that night. 
 
When you managed to get a word in the conversation 
and explain about the letter from the Spencers 
concerning the late charge, Pat said that was not 
his/her problem and that you should deal with that 
matter yourself. This really made you see red. You 
shouted, “Yes, you sent me two text messages but 
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you didn’t ask me whether my rent check was ready, 
you stated that the rent check was ready! You then 
pulled out your mobile phone and showed Pat the 
messages and said: “See it says, ‘rent check ready’; 
there is no question mark at the end of the message.” 
Pat yelled back, “Who uses punctuation marks in text 
messages?! And why would I ever send a message 
just saying it was ready.” You then asked Pat about 
why he/she had not sent the check that you had left 
on the desk for the rent a week ago. Pat said that 
he/she had not seen your check on the desk. You then 
said that the check was probably buried under Pat’s 
pile of garbage and mess on the desk. Pat said that 
he/she did not know or even care and that the matter 
was now in your hands. Pat said, “There is no way in 
hell I am paying any of your late charges!” 
 

At this point, you went over to Pat’s overloaded desk 
in the living room and, after digging around in 
drawers and under old newspapers and dirty plates, 
found the envelope with the check inside. You took 
the check into Pat’s bedroom and said, “Here is the 
check that has been sitting on your desk for over a 
week. I think this means that it was negligence on 
your part, and that, if anything, YOU should pay the 
entire late charge.”  Pat then said, “Forget it!” 
 
At this point, your phone rang. You left Pat’s room to 
take the call. It was your neighbor-student in the next 
apartment saying that it was 1 a.m. — would the two 
of you please stop the shouting match? You 
apologized to your neighbor and then thought about 
what should be done about the situation with Pat … 
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